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submitted to the RUS Washington’s of-
fices, the data required to be included
on the plans and specifications by para-
graph (b) of this section must be sub-
mitted in letter form to the appro-
priate Director prior to the release of
the plans and specifications for con-
struction purposes.

(The information and recordkeeping require-
ments of this section have been approved by
the Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
under the control number 0572-0099.)
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otherwise noted.

Subpart A—General

§ 1794.1 Purpose.
(a) This part contains the policies

and procedures of the Rural Utilities
Service (RUS) for implementing the re-
quirements of the National Environ-
mental Policy Act of 1969 (NEPA), as
amended (42 U.S.C. 4321–4346); the
Council on Environmental Quality
(CEQ) Regulations for Implementing
the Procedural Provisions of NEPA (40
CFR parts 1500 through 1508) and cer-
tain related Federal environmental
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laws, statutes, regulations, and Execu-
tive Orders (EO) that apply to RUS
programs and administrative actions.

(b) The policies and procedures con-
tained in this part are intended to help
RUS officials make decisions that are
based on an understanding of environ-
mental consequences, and take actions
that protect, restore, and enhance the
environment. In assessing the potential
environmental impacts of its actions,
RUS will consult early with appro-
priate Federal, State, and local agen-
cies and other organizations to provide
decision-makers with information on
the issues that are truly significant to
the action in question.

§ 1794.2 Authority.
(a) This part derives its authority

from and is intended to be compliant
with NEPA, CEQ Regulations for Im-
plementing the Procedural Provisions
of NEPA, and other RUS regulations.

(b) Where practicable, RUS will use
NEPA analysis and documents and re-
view procedures to integrate the re-
quirements of related environmental
statutes, regulations, and orders.

(c) This part integrates the require-
ments of NEPA with other planning
and environmental review procedures
required by law, or by RUS practice in-
cluding but not limited to:

(1) Endangered Species Act of 1973 (16
U.S.C. 1531 et seq.);

(2) The National Historic Preserva-
tion Act (16 U.S.C. 470 et seq.);

(3) Farmland Protection Policy Act
(7 U.S.C. 4201 et seq.);

(4) E.O. 11593, Protection and En-
hancement of the Cultural Environ-
ment (3 CFR, 1971 Comp., p. 154);

(5) E.O. 11514, Protection and En-
hancement of Environmental Quality
(3 CFR, 1970 Comp., p. 104);

(6) E.O. 11988, Floodplain Manage-
ment (3 CFR, 1977 Comp., p. 117);

(7) E.O. 11990, Protection of Wetlands
(3 CFR, 1977 Comp., p. 121); and

(8) E.O. 12898, Federal Actions to Ad-
dress Environmental Justice in Minor-
ity Populations and Low-Income Popu-
lations (3 CFR, 1994 Comp., p. 859).

(d) Applicants are responsible for en-
suring that proposed actions are in
compliance with all appropriate RUS
requirements. Environmental docu-
ments submitted by the applicant shall

be prepared under the oversight and
guidance of RUS. RUS will evaluate
and be responsible for the accuracy of
all information contained therein.

§ 1794.3 Actions requiring environ-
mental review.

The provisions of this part apply to
actions by RUS including the approval
of financial assistance pursuant to the
Electric, Telecommunications, and
Water and Waste Programs, the dis-
posal of property held by RUS pursuant
to such programs, and the issuance of
new or revised rules, regulations, and
bulletins. Approvals provided by RUS
pursuant to loan contracts and secu-
rity instruments, including approvals
of lien accommodations, are not ac-
tions for the purposes of this part and
the provisions of this part shall not
apply to the exercise of such approvals.

§ 1794.4 Metric units.

RUS normally will prepare environ-
mental documents using non-metric
equivalents with one of the following
two options; metric units in paren-
theses immediately following the non-
metric equivalents or a metric conver-
sion table as an appendix. Environ-
mental documents prepared by or for a
RUS applicant should follow the same
format.

§ 1794.5 Responsible officials.

The Administrator of RUS has the
responsibility for Agency compliance
with all environmental laws, regula-
tions, and EOs that apply to RUS pro-
grams and administrative actions. Re-
sponsibility for ensuring environ-
mental compliance for actions taken
by RUS has been delegated as follows:

(a) Electric and telecommunications
programs. The appropriate Assistant
Administrator is responsible for ensur-
ing compliance with this part for the
respective programs.

(b) Water and waste program. The As-
sistant Administrator for this program
is responsible for ensuring compliance
with this part at the national level.
The State Director is the responsible
official for ensuring compliance with
this part for actions taken at the State
Office level.
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§ 1794.6 Definitions.

The following definitions, as well as
the definitions contained in 40 CFR
part 1508 of the CEQ regulations, apply
to the implementation of this part:

Applicant. The organization applying
for financial assistance or other ap-
proval from either the Electric or Tele-
communications programs or the orga-
nization applying for a loan or grant
from the Water and Waste program.

Construction Work Plan (CWP). The
document required by 7 CFR part 1710.

Emergency situation. A natural dis-
aster or system failure that may in-
volve an immediate or imminent
threat to public health, safety, or the
human environment.

Environmental Analysis (EVAL). The
document submitted by the applicant
for proposed actions subject to compli-
ance with § 1794.24 and under special
circumstances § 1794.25.

Environmental Report (ER). The envi-
ronmental documentation normally
submitted by applicants for proposed
actions subject to compliance with
§§ 1794.22 and 1794.23. An ER for the
Water and Waste Program refers to the
environmental review documentation
normally included as part of the Pre-
liminary Engineering Report.

Environmental review. Any one or all
of the levels of environmental analysis
described under subpart C of this part.

Equivalent Dwelling Unit (EDU). Level
of water or waste service provided to a
typical rural residential dwelling.

Important land resources. Defined pur-
suant to the U.S. Department of Agri-
culture’s Departmental Regulation
9500–3, Land Use Policy, as important
farmland, prime forestland, prime
rangeland, wetlands, and floodplains.
Copies of this Departmental Regula-
tion are available from USDA, Rural
Utilities Service, Washington, DC
20250.

Loan design. Document required by 7
CFR part 1737.

Multiplexing center. A field site where
a telecommunications provider houses
a device that combines individual sub-
scriber circuits onto a single system
for economical connection with a
switching center. The combiner, or
‘‘multiplexer,’’ may be mounted on a
pole, on a concrete pad, or in a partial

or full enclosure such as a shelter, or
small building.

Natural Resource Management Guide.
Inventory of natural resources, land
uses, and environmental factors speci-
fied by Federal, State, and local au-
thorities as deserving some degree of
protection or special consideration.
The guide describes the standards or
types of protection that apply.

Preliminary Engineering Report (PER).
Document required by 7 CFR part 1780
for Water and Waste Programs. A PER
is prepared by an applicant’s engineer-
ing consultant documenting a proposed
action’s preliminary engineering plan
and design and the applicable environ-
mental review activities as required in
this part. Upon approval by RUS, the
PER, or a portion thereof, shall serve
as the RUS environmental document.

Supervisory Control and Data Acquisi-
tion System (SCADA). Electronic moni-
toring and control equipment installed
at electric substations and switching
stations.

Third party consultant. A party se-
lected by RUS to prepare the EIS for
proposed actions described in § 1794.25
where the applicant initiating the pro-
posal agrees to fund preparation of the
document in accordance with the pro-
visions of 7 CFR Part 1789, ‘‘Use of Con-
sultants Funded by Borrowers’’ and
Section 759A of the Federal Agriculture
Improvement and Reform Act of 1996 (7
U.S.C. 2204b(b)).

§ 1794.7 Guidance.

(a) Electric and telecommunications
programs. For further guidance in the
preparation of public notices and envi-
ronmental documents, RUS has pre-
pared a series of program specific guid-
ance bulletins. RUS Bulletin 1794A–600
provides guidance in preparing the ER
for proposed actions classified as cat-
egorical exclusions (CEs) (§ 1794.22(a))
and RUS Bulletin 1794A–601 provides
guidance in preparing the ER for pro-
posed actions which require EAs
(§ 1794.23(b) Telecommunications only
and (c));. Copies of these bulletins are
available upon request by contacting
Rural Utilities Service, Publications
Office, PDRA, Stop 1522; 1400 Independ-
ence Avenue, SW; Washington, DC
20250–1522.
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(b) Water and waste program. RUS
Bulletin 1794A–602 provides guidance in
preparing the ER for proposed actions
classified as CEs (§ 1794.22(b)) and EAs
(§ 1794.23(b)). A copy of this bulletin is
available upon request by contacting
the appropriate State Director. State
Directors may provide supplemental
guidance to meet state and local laws
and regulations and to provide for or-
derly application procedures and effi-
cient service to applicants. State Di-
rectors shall obtain the Administra-
tor’s approval for all supplements to
RUS Bulletin 1794A–602. Each State Of-
fice shall maintain an updated Natural
Resource Management Guide and pro-
vide applicants with pertinent sections
or a copy of the current edition there-
of.

§§ 1794.8–1794.9 [Reserved]

Subpart B—Implementation of the
National Environmental Policy Act

§ 1794.10 Applicant responsibilities.

As described in subpart C of this
part, applicants shall prepare the appli-
cable environmental documentation
concurrent with a proposed action’s en-
gineering, planning, and design activi-
ties. RUS shall assist applicants by
outlining the types of information re-
quired and shall provide guidance and
oversight in the development of the
documentation. Documentation shall
not be considered complete until all
public review periods, as applicable,
have expired and RUS concurrence, as
set forth in the appropriate decision
document and associated public notice,
has been issued.

§ 1794.11 Apply NEPA early in the
planning process.

The environmental review process re-
quires early coordination with and in-
volvement of RUS. Applicants should
consult with RUS at the earliest stages
of planning for any proposal that may
require RUS action. For proposed ac-
tions that normally require an EIS, ap-
plicants shall consult with RUS prior
to obtaining the services of an environ-
mental consultant.

§ 1794.12 Consideration of alternatives.

In determining what are reasonable
alternatives, RUS considers a number
of factors. These factors may include,
but are not limited to, the proposed ac-
tion’s size and scope, state of the tech-
nology, economic considerations, legal
and socioeconomic concerns, avail-
ability of resources, and the timeframe
in which the identified need must be
fulfilled.

§ 1794.13 Public involvement.

(a) In carrying out its responsibilities
under NEPA, RUS shall make diligent
efforts to involve the public in the en-
vironmental review process through
public notices and public hearings and
meetings.

(1) All public notices required by this
part shall describe the nature, loca-
tion, and extent of the proposed action
and indicate the availability and loca-
tion of additional information. They
shall be published in newspaper(s) of
general circulation within the proposed
action’s area of environmental impact
and the county(s) in which the pro-
posed action will take place or such
other places as RUS determines.

(2) The number of editions in which
the notices should be published will be
specified in the Bulletins referenced in
§ 1794.7 or established on a project-by-
project basis. Alternative forms of no-
tice may also be necessary to ensure
that residents located in the area af-
fected by the proposed action are noti-
fied. The applicant should not publish
notices for compliance with this part
until so notified by RUS.

(3) A copy of all comments received
by the applicant concerning environ-
mental aspects of the proposed action
shall be provided to RUS in a timely
manner. RUS and applicants shall as-
sess and consider public comments
both individually and collectively. Re-
sponses to public comments will be ap-
pended to the applicable environmental
document.

(4) RUS and applicants shall make
available to the public those project re-
lated environmental documents that
RUS determines will enhance public
participation in the environmental
process. These materials shall be
placed in locations convenient for the
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public as determined by RUS in con-
sultation with applicants. Included
with the documentation shall be a list
of other project-related information
that shall be available for inspection
through a designated RUS or applicant
contact person.

(5) Public hearings or meetings shall
be held at reasonable times and loca-
tions concerning environmental as-
pects of a proposed action in all cases
where, in the opinion of RUS, the need
for hearings or meetings is indicated in
order to develop adequate information
on the environmental implications of
the proposed action. Public hearings or
meetings conducted by RUS will be co-
ordinated to the extent practicable
with other meetings, hearings, and en-
vironmental reviews which may be held
or required by other Federal, state and
local agencies. Applicants shall, as nec-
essary, participate in all RUS con-
ducted public hearings or meeting.

(6) Scoping procedures, in accordance
with 40 CFR 1501.7, are required for pro-
posed actions normally requiring an
EA with scoping (§ 1794.24) or an EIS
(§ 1794.25). RUS may require scoping
procedures to be followed for other pro-
posed actions where appropriate to
achieve the purposes of NEPA.

(b) The applicant shall have public
notices described in this section pub-
lished in a newspaper(s). Applicants
shall obtain proof of publication from
the newspaper(s) for inclusion into the
applicable environmental document.
Where the proposed action requires an
EIS RUS shall, in addition to applicant
published notices, publish notice in the
FEDERAL REGISTER. In all cases, RUS
may publish notices in the FEDERAL
REGISTER as appropriate.

§ 1794.14 Interagency involvement and
coordination.

In an attempt to reduce or eliminate
duplication of effort with state or local
procedures, RUS will, to the extent
possible and in accordance with 40 CFR
1506.2, actively participate with any
governmental agency to cooperatively
or jointly prepare environmental docu-
ments so that one document will com-
ply with all applicable laws. Where
RUS has agreed to participate as a co-
operating agency, in accordance with
40 CFR 1501.6, RUS may rely upon the

lead agency’s procedures for imple-
menting NEPA procedures. In addition,
RUS shall request that:

(a) The lead agency indicates that
RUS is a cooperating agency in all
NEPA-related notices published for the
proposed action;

(b) The scope and content of the EA
or EIS satisfies the statutory and regu-
latory requirements applicable to RUS;
and

(c) The applicant shall inform RUS in
a timely manner of its involvement in
a proposed action where another Fed-
eral agency is preparing an environ-
mental document so as to permit RUS
to adequately fulfill its duties as a co-
operating agency.

§ 1794.15 Limitations on actions dur-
ing the NEPA process.

(a) General. Until RUS concludes its
environmental review process, the ap-
plicant shall take no action concerning
the proposed action which would have
an adverse environmental impact or
limit the choice of reasonable alter-
natives being considered in the envi-
ronmental review process (40 CFR
1506.1).

(b) Electric program. In determining
which applicant activities related to a
proposed action can proceed prior to
completion of the environmental re-
view process, RUS must determine,
among other matters that:

(1) The activity shall not have an ad-
verse environmental impact and shall
not preclude the search for other alter-
natives. For example, purchase of
water rights, optioning or transfer of
land title, or continued use of land as
historically employed will not have an
adverse environmental impact. How-
ever, site preparation or construction
at or near the proposed site (e.g. rail
spur) or development of a related facil-
ity (e.g. opening a captive mine) nor-
mally will have an adverse environ-
mental impact.

(2) Expenditures are minimal. To be
minimal, the expenditure must not ex-
ceed the amount of loss which the ap-
plicant could absorb without jeopard-
izing the Government’s security inter-
est in the event the proposed action is
not approved by the Administrator,
and must not compromise the objec-
tivity of RUS environmental review.
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Not withstanding other considerations,
expenditures equivalent to up to 10 per-
cent of the proposed action’s cost nor-
mally will not compromise RUS objec-
tivity. Expenditures for the purpose of
producing documentation required for
RUS environmental review are ex-
cluded from this limitation.

§ 1794.16 Tiering.

It is the policy of RUS to prepare
programmatic level analysis in order
to tier an EIS and an EA where:

(a) It is practicable, and
(b) There will be a reduction of delay

and paperwork, or where better deci-
sion making will be fostered (40 CFR
1502.20).

§ 1794.17 Mitigation.

(a) General. In addition to complying
with the requirements of 40 CFR
1502.14(f), it is RUS policy that a dis-
cussion of mitigative measures essen-
tial to render the impacts of the pro-
posed action not significant will be in-
cluded in or referenced in the Finding
of No Significant Impact (FONSI) and
the Record of Decision (ROD).

(b) Water and waste program. (1) Miti-
gation measures which involve protec-
tive measures for environmental re-
sources cited in this part or restric-
tions or limitations on real property
located in the service areas of the pro-
posed action shall be negotiated with
applicants and any relevant regulatory
agency so as to be enforceable. All
mitigation measures incorporating
land use issues shall recognize the
rights and responsibilities of land-
holders in making private land use de-
cisions and recognize the responsibility
of governments in influencing how land
may be used to meet public needs.

(2) Mitigation measures shall be in-
cluded in the letter of conditions.

(3) RUS has the responsibility for the
post approval construction or security
inspections or monitoring to ensure
that all mitigation measures included
in the environmental documents have
been implemented as specified in the
letter of conditions.

§§ 1794.18–1794.19 [Reserved]

Subpart C—Classification of
Proposals

§ 1794.20 Control.
Electric and telecommunications pro-

grams. For environmental review pur-
poses, RUS has identified and estab-
lished categories of proposed actions
(§§ 1794.21 through 1794.25). An applicant
may propose to participate with other
parties in the ownership of a project
where the applicant(s) does not have
sufficient control to alter the develop-
ment of the project. In such a case,
RUS shall determine whether the ap-
plicant participants have sufficient
control and responsibility to alter the
development of the proposed project
prior to determining its classification.
Where the applicant proposes to par-
ticipate with other parties in the own-
ership of a proposed project and all ap-
plicants cumulatively own:

(a) Five percent or less of a project is
not considered a Federal action subject
to this part;

(b) Thirty-three and one-third per-
cent or more of a project shall be treat-
ed in its usual category;

(c) More than five percent but less
than 331⁄3 percent of a project, RUS
shall determine whether the applicant
participants have sufficient control
and responsibility to alter the develop-
ment of the proposal such that RUS’s
action will be considered a Federal ac-
tion subject to this part. Consideration
shall be given to such factors as:

(1) Whether construction would be
completed regardless of RUS financial
assistance or approval;

(2) The stage of planning and con-
struction;

(3) Total participation of the appli-
cant;

(4) Participation percentage of each
utility; and

(5) Managerial arrangements and
contractual provisions.

§ 1794.21 Categorically excluded pro-
posals without an ER.

(a) General. Certain types of actions
taken by RUS do not normally require
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an ER. Proposed actions within this
classification are:

(1) The issuance of bulletins and in-
formation publications that do not
concern environmental matters or sub-
stantial facility design, construction,
or maintenance practices;

(2) Procurement activities related to
the operation of RUS;

(3) Personnel and administrative ac-
tions; and

(4) Repairs made because of an emer-
gency situation to return to service
damaged facilities of an applicant’s
system.

(b) Electric and telecommunications
programs. Applications for financial as-
sistance for the types of proposed ac-
tions listed in this paragraph (b) nor-
mally do not require the submission of
an ER. These types of actions are sub-
ject to the requirements of § 1794.31.
Applicants shall sufficiently identify
all proposed actions so their proper
classification can be determined. De-
tailed descriptions shall be provided for
each proposal noted in this section.
RUS normally requires additional in-
formation in addition to a description
of what is being proposed, to ensure
that proposals are properly classified.
In order to provide for extraordinary
circumstances, RUS may require devel-
opment of an ER for proposals listed in
this section. Proposed actions within
this classification are:

(1) Purchase of land where use shall
remain unchanged, or the purchase of
existing water rights where no associ-
ated construction is involved;

(2) Additional or substitute financial
assistance for proposed actions which
have previously received environ-
mental review and approval from RUS,
provided the scope of the proposal and
environmental considerations have not
changed;

(3) Rehabilitation or reconstruction
of transportation facilities within ex-
isting rights-of-way (ROW) or gener-
ating facility sites. A description of the
rehabilitation or reconstruction shall
be provided to RUS;

(4) Changes or additions to micro-
wave sites, substations, switching sta-
tions, telecommunications switching
or multiplexing centers, buildings, or
small structures requiring new phys-
ical disturbance or fencing of less than

one acre (0.4 hectare). A description of
the additions or changes and the area
to be impacted by the expansion shall
be provided to RUS;

(5) Internal modifications or equip-
ment additions (e.g., computer facili-
ties, relocating interior walls) to struc-
tures or buildings;

(6) Internal or minor external
changes to electric generating or fuel
processing facilities and related sup-
port structures where there is neg-
ligible impact on the outside environ-
ment. A description of the changes
shall be provided to RUS;

(7) Ordinary maintenance or replace-
ment of equipment or small structures
(e.g., line support structures, line
transformers, microwave facilities,
telecommunications remote switching
and multiplexing sites);

(8) The construction of telecommuni-
cations facilities within the fenced
area of an existing substation, switch-
ing station, or within the boundaries of
an existing electric generating facility
site. A description of the facilities to
be constructed shall be provided to
RUS;

(9) SCADA and energy management
systems involving no new external con-
struction;

(10) Testing or monitoring work (e.g.,
soil or rock core sampling, monitoring
wells, air monitoring);

(11) Studies and engineering under-
taken to define proposed actions or al-
ternatives sufficiently so that environ-
mental effects can be assessed;

(12) Construction of electric power
lines within the fenced area of an exist-
ing substation, switching station, or
within the boundaries of an electric
generating facility site;

(13) Contracts for certain items of
equipment which are part of a proposed
action for which RUS is preparing an
EA or EIS, and which meet the limita-
tions on actions during the NEPA proc-
ess as established in 40 CFR 1506.1(d)
and contained in § 1794.15(b)(2);

(14) Rebuilding of power lines or tele-
communications cables where road or
highway reconstruction requires the
applicant to relocate the lines either
within or adjacent to the new road or
highway easement or right-of-way. A
description of the facilities to be con-
structed shall be provided to RUS;
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(15) Phase or voltage conversions,
reconductoring or upgrading of exist-
ing electric distribution lines, or tele-
communication facilities. A descrip-
tion of the facilities to be constructed
shall be provided to RUS;

(16) Construction of new power lines,
substations, or telecommunications fa-
cilities on industrial or commercial
sites, where the applicant has no con-
trol over the location of the new facili-
ties. Related off-site facilities would be
treated in their normal category. A de-
scription of the facilities to be con-
structed shall be provided to RUS;

(17) Participation by an applicant(s)
in any proposed action where total ap-
plicant financial participation will be
five percent or less;

(18) Construction of a battery energy
storage system at an existing gener-
ating station or substation site. A de-
scription of the facilities to be con-
structed shall be provided to RUS.

(19) Additional bulk commodity stor-
age (e.g., coal, fuel oil, limestone) with-
in existing generating station bound-
aries. A certification attesting to the
current state of compliance of the ex-
isting facilities and a description of the
facilities to be added shall be provided
to RUS;

(20) Proposals designed to reduce the
amount of pollutants released into the
environment (e.g., precipitators,
baghouse or scrubber installations, and
coal washing equipment) which will
have no other environmental impact
outside the existing facility site. A de-
scription of the facilities to be con-
structed shall be provided to RUS;

(21) Construction of standby diesel
electric generators (one megawatt or
less total capacity) and associated fa-
cilities, for the primary purpose of pro-
viding emergency power, at an existing
applicant headquarters or district of-
fice, telecommunications switching or
multiplexing site, or at an industrial,
commercial or agricultural facility
served by the applicant. A description
of the facilities to be constructed shall
be provided to RUS;

(22) Construction of onsite facilities
designed for the transfer of ash, scrub-
ber wastes, and other byproducts from
coal-fired electric generating stations

for recycling or storage at an existing
coal mine (surface or underground). A
description of the facilities to be con-
structed shall be provided to RUS;

(23) Changes or additions to an exist-
ing water well system, including new
water supply wells and associated pipe-
lines within the boundaries of an exist-
ing well field or generating station
site. A description of the changes or
additions shall be provided; and

(24) Repowering or uprating of an ex-
isting unit(s) at a fossil-fueled gener-
ating station in order to improve the
efficiency or the energy output of the
facility. Repowering or uprating that
results in increased fuel consumption
or the substitution of one fuel combus-
tion technology with another is ex-
cluded from this classification.

(c) Water and waste program. Applica-
tions for financial assistance for cer-
tain proposed actions do not normally
require the submission of an ER. Appli-
cants shall sufficiently identify all pro-
posed actions so their proper classifica-
tion can be determined. These types of
actions are subject to the requirements
of § 1794.31. In order to provide for ex-
traordinary circumstances, RUS may
require development of an ER for pro-
posals listed in this section. Proposed
actions within this classification are:

(1) Management actions relating to
invitation for bids, award of contracts,
and the actual physical commence-
ment of construction activities;

(2) Proposed actions that primarily
involve the purchase and installation
of office equipment or motorized vehi-
cles;

(3) The award of financial assistance
for technical assistance, planning pur-
poses, environmental analysis, man-
agement studies, or feasibility studies;
and

(4) Loan closing and servicing activi-
ties that do not alter the purpose, oper-
ation, location, or design of the pro-
posal as originally approved, such as
subordinations, amendments and revi-
sions to approved actions, and the pro-
vision of additional financial assist-
ance for cost overruns.
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§ 1794.22 Categorically excluded pro-
posals requiring an ER.

(a) Electric and telecommunications
programs. Applications for financial as-
sistance for the types of proposed ac-
tions listed in this section normally re-
quire the submission of an ER and are
subject to the requirements of § 1794.32.
Proposed actions within this classifica-
tion are:

(1) Construction of electric power
lines and associated facilities designed
for or capable of operation at a nomi-
nal voltage of either:

(i) Less that 69 kilovolts (kV);
(ii) Less than 230 kV if no more than

25 miles (40.2 kilometers) of line are in-
volved; or

(iii) 230 kV or greater involving no
more than three miles (4.8 kilometers)
of line;

(2) Construction of buried and aerial
telecommunications lines, cables, and
related facilities;

(3) Construction of microwave facili-
ties, SCADA, and energy management
systems involving no more than five
acres (2 hectares) of physical disturb-
ance at any single site;

(4) Construction of cooperative or
company headquarters, maintenance
facilities, or other buildings involving
no more than 10 acres (4 hectares) of
physical disturbance or fenced prop-
erty;

(5) Changes to existing transmission
lines that involve less than 20 percent
pole replacement, or the complete re-
building of existing distribution lines
within the same ROW. Changes to ex-
isting transmission lines that require
20 percent or greater pole replacement
will be considered the same as new con-
struction;

(6) Changes or additions to existing
substations, switching stations, tele-
communications switching or multi-
plexing centers, or external changes to
buildings or small structures requiring
one acre (0.4 hectare) or more but no
more than five acres (2 hectares) of new
physically disturbed land or fenced
property;

(7) Construction of substations,
switching stations, or telecommuni-
cations switching or multiplexing cen-
ters requiring no more than five acres
(2 hectares) of new physically disturbed
land or fenced property;

(8) Construction of diesel electric
generating facilities of five megawatts
(MW) (nameplate rating) or less either
at an existing generation or substation
sites. This category also applies to a
diesel electric generating facility of
five MW or less that is located at or ad-
jacent to an existing landfill site and
supplied with refuse derived fuel. All
new associated facilities and related
electric power lines shall be covered in
the ER;

(9) Additions to or the replacement of
existing generating units at a hydro-
electric facility or dam which result in
no change in the normal maximum sur-
face area or normal maximum surface
elevation of the existing impoundment.
All new associated facilities and re-
lated electric power lines shall be cov-
ered in the ER;

(10) Construction of new water supply
wells and associated pipelines not lo-
cated within the boundaries of an ex-
isting well field or generating station
site; and

(11) Purchase of existing facilities or
a portion thereof where use or oper-
ation will remain unchanged. The re-
sults of a facility environmental audit
can be substituted for the ER.

(b) Water and waste program. For cer-
tain proposed actions, applications for
financial assistance normally require
the submittal of an ER as part of the
PER. These types of actions are subject
to the requirements of § 1794.32. Pro-
posed actions within this classification
are:

(1) Rehabilitation of existing facili-
ties, functional replacement or reha-
bilitation of equipment, or the con-
struction of new ancillary facilities ad-
jacent or appurtenant to existing fa-
cilities, including but not limited to,
replacement of utilities such as water
or sewer lines and appurtenances for
existing users with modest or moderate
growth potential, reconstruction of
curbs and sidewalks, street repaving,
and building modifications, renova-
tions, and improvements;

(2) Facility improvements to meet
current needs with a modest change in
use, size, capacity, purpose or location
from the original facility. The pro-
posed action must be designed for pre-
dominantly residential use with other
new or expanded users being small-
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scale, commercial enterprises having
limited secondary impacts;

(3) Construction of new facilities that
are designed to serve not more than 500
EDUs and with modest growth poten-
tial. The proposed action must be de-
signed for predominantly residential
use with other users being small-scale,
commercial enterprises having limited
secondary impacts;

(4) The extension, enlargement or
construction of interceptors, collec-
tion, transmission or distribution lines
within a one-mile (1.6-kilometer) limit
from existing service areas estimated
from any boundary listed as follows:

(i) The corporate limits of the com-
munity being served;

(ii) If there are developed areas im-
mediately contiguous to the corporate
limits of a community, the limits of
these developed areas; or

(iii) If an unincorporated area is to be
served, the limits of the developed
areas;

(5) Installation of new water supply
wells or water storage facilities that
are required by a regulatory authority
or standard engineering practice as a
backup to existing production well(s)
or as reserve for fire protection;

(6) Actions described in § 1794.21(c)(4)
which alter the purpose, operation, lo-
cation, or design of the proposed action
as originally approved, and such alter-
ation is equivalent in magnitude or
type as described in paragraphs (b)(1)
through (b)(5) of this section; and

(7) The lease or disposal of real prop-
erty by RUS, which may result in a
change in use of the real property in
the reasonably foreseeable future and
such change, is equivalent in mag-
nitude or type as described in para-
graphs (b)(1) through (b)(5).

(c) Specialized criteria for not granting
a CE for water and waste projects. An EA
must be prepared if a proposed action
normally classified as a CE meets any
of the following:

(1) Will either create a new or relo-
cate an existing discharge to or a with-
drawal from surface or ground waters;

(2) Will result in substantial in-
creases in the volume or the loading of
pollutants from an existing discharge
to receiving waters;

(3) Will cause a substantial increase
in the volume of withdrawal from sur-

face or ground waters at an existing
site; or

(4) Would provide capacity to serve
more than 500 EDUs or a 30 percent in-
crease in the existing population
whichever is larger.

§ 1794.23 Proposals normally requiring
an EA.

RUS will normally prepare an EA for
all proposed actions which are neither
categorical exclusions (§§ 1794.21 and
1794.22) nor normally requiring an EIS
(§ 1794.25). For certain actions within
this class, scoping and document proce-
dures contained in §§ 1794.50 through
1794.54 shall be followed (see § 1794.24).
The following are proposed actions
which normally require an EA and
shall be subject to the requirements of
§§ 1794.40 through 1794.44.

(a) General. Issuance or modification
of RUS regulations concerning environ-
mental matters.

(b) Telecommunications and water and
waste programs. An EA shall be pre-
pared for applications for financial as-
sistance for all proposed actions not
specifically defined as a CE or other-
wise specifically categorized by the Ad-
ministrator on a case-by-case basis.

(c) Electric program. Applications for
financial assistance for certain pro-
posed actions normally require the
preparation of an EA. Proposed actions
falling within this classification are:

(1) Construction of combustion tur-
bine or diesel generating facilities of 50
MW (nameplate rating) or less at a new
site (no existing generating capacity)
except for items covered by
§ 1794.22(a)(8). All new associated facili-
ties and related electric power lines
shall be covered in the EA;

(2) Construction of combustion tur-
bine or diesel generating facilities of
100 MW (nameplate rating) or less at an
existing generating site, except for
items covered by § 1794.22(a)(8). All new
associated facilities and related elec-
tric power lines shall be covered in the
EA;

(3) Construction of any other type of
new electric generating facilities of 10
MW (nameplate rating) or less. All new
associated facilities and related elec-
tric power lines shall be covered in the
EA;
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(4) Repowering or uprating of an ex-
isting unit(s) at a fossil-fueled gener-
ating station where the existing fuel
combustion technology of the affected
unit(s) is substituted for another (e.g.
coal or oil-fired boiler is converted to a
fluidized bed boiler or replaced with a
combustion turbine unit);

(5) Installation of new generating
units at an existing hydroelectric facil-
ity or dam, or the replacement of exist-
ing generating units at a hydroelectric
facility or dam which will result in a
change in the normal maximum sur-
face area or normal maximum surface
elevation of the existing impoundment.
All new associated facilities and re-
lated electric power lines shall be cov-
ered in the EA;

(6) A new drilling operation or the ex-
pansion of a mining or drilling oper-
ation;

(7) Construction of cooperative head-
quarters, maintenance, and equipment
storage facilities involving more than
10 acres (4 hectares) of physical dis-
turbance or fenced property;

(8) The construction of electric power
lines and related facilities designed for
and capable of operation at a nominal
voltage of 230 kV or more involving
more than three miles (4.8 kilometers)
but not more than 25 miles (40 kilo-
meters) of line;

(9) The construction of electric power
lines and related facilities designed for
or capable of operation at a nominal
voltage of 69 kV or more but less than
230 kV where more than 25 miles (40
kilometers) of power line are involved;

(10) The construction of substations
or switching stations requiring greater
than five acres (2 hectares) of new
physical disturbance at a single site;
and

(11) Construction of facilities de-
signed for the transfer and storage of
ash, scrubber wastes, and other byprod-
ucts from coal-fired electric generating
stations that will be located beyond
the existing facility site boundaries.

§ 1794.24 Proposals normally requiring
an EA with scoping.

(a) General. Applications for financial
assistance for certain proposed actions
require the use of a scoping procedure
in the development of the EA. These
types of actions are subject to the re-

quirements of §§ 1794.50 through 1794.54.
RUS has the discretion to modify or
waive the requirements listed in
§ 1794.52 for a proposed action in this
category.

(b) Electric program. Proposed actions
falling within this classification are:

(1) The construction of electric power
lines and related facilities designed for
and capable of operation at a nominal
voltage of 230 kV or more where more
than 25 miles (40 kilometers) of power
line are involved;

(2) Construction of combustion tur-
bines and diesel generators of more
than 50 MW at a new site or more than
100 MW at an existing site; and the con-
struction of any other type of electric
generating facility of more than 10 MW
but not more than 50 MW (nameplate
rating). All new associated facilities
and related electric power lines shall
be covered in any EA or EIS that is
prepared.

(c) Telecommunications and water and
waste programs. There are no actions
normally falling within this classifica-
tion.

§ 1794.25 Proposals normally requiring
an EIS.

Applications for financial assistance
for certain proposed actions that may
significantly affect the quality of the
human environment shall require the
preparation of an EIS.

(a) Electric program. An EIS will nor-
mally be required in connection with
proposed actions involving the fol-
lowing types of facilities:

(1) New electric generating facilities
of more than 50 MW (nameplate rating)
other than diesel generators or com-
bustion turbines. All new associated fa-
cilities and related electric power lines
shall be covered in the EIS; and

(2) A new mining operation when the
applicants have effective control (e.g.,
dedicated mine or purchase of a sub-
stantial portion of the mining equip-
ment).

(b) Proposals listed above are subject
to the requirements of §§ 1794.60, 1794.61,
1794.63, and 1794.64. Preparation of a
supplemental draft or final EIS in ac-
cordance with 40 CFR 1502.9 shall be
subject to the requirements of §§ 1794.62
and 1794.64.
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(c) Telecommunications and water and
waste programs. No groups or sets of
proposed actions normally require the
preparation of an EIS. The environ-
mental review process, as described in
this part, shall be used to identify
those proposed actions for which the
preparation of an EIS is necessary. If
an EIS is required, RUS shall proceed
directly to its preparation. Prior com-
pletion of an EA is not mandatory.

§§ 1794.26–1794.29 [Reserved]

Subpart D—Procedure for
Categorical Exclusions

§ 1794.30 General.
The procedures of this subpart which

apply to proposed actions classified as
CEs in §§ 1794.21 and 1794.22 provide RUS
with information necessary to deter-
mine if the proposed action meets the
criteria for a CE. Where, because of ex-
traordinary circumstances, a normally
categorically excluded action may
have a significant effect on the quality
of the human environment, RUS may
require additional environmental docu-
mentation.

§ 1794.31 Classification.
(a) Electric and telecommunications

programs. RUS will normally determine
the proper environmental classifica-
tion of projects based on its evaluation
of the project description set forth in
the construction work plan or loan de-
sign which the applicant is required to
submit with its application for finan-
cial assistance. Each project must be
sufficiently described to ensure its
proper classification. RUS may require
the applicant to provide additional in-
formation on a project where appro-
priate.

(b) Water and waste program. RUS will
normally determine the proper envi-
ronmental classification for projects
based on its evaluation of the prelimi-
nary planning and design information.

§ 1794.32 Environmental report.
(a) For proposed actions listed in

§ 1794.21(b) and (c), the applicant is nor-
mally not required to submit an ER.

(b) For proposed actions listed in
§ 1794.22(a) and (b), the applicant shall
normally submit an ER. Guidance in

preparing the ER for Electric and Tele-
communication proposals is contained
in RUS Bulletin 1794A–600. Guidance in
preparing the ER for Water and Waste
proposals is contained in RUS Bulletin
1794A–602. The applicant may be re-
quired to publish public notices and
provide evidence of such if the pro-
posed action is located in, impacts, or
converts important land resources.

§ 1794.33 Agency action.
RUS may act on an application for fi-

nancial assistance upon determining,
based on the review of documents as
set forth in § 1794.32 and such additional
information as RUS deems necessary,
that the project is categorically ex-
cluded.

§§ 1794.34–1794.39 [Reserved]

Subpart E—Procedure for
Environmental Assessments

§ 1794.40 General.
This subpart applies to proposed ac-

tions described in § 1794.23. Where ap-
propriate to carry out the purposes of
NEPA, RUS may impose, on a case-by-
case basis, additional requirements as-
sociated with the preparation of an EA.
If at any point in the preparation of an
EA, RUS determines that the proposed
action will have a significant effect on
the quality of the human environment,
the preparation of an EIS shall be re-
quired and the procedures in subpart G
of this part shall be followed.

§ 1794.41 Document requirements.
Applicants will provide an ER in ac-

cordance with the appropriate guidance
documents referenced in § 1794.7. After
RUS has evaluated the ER and has de-
termined the ER adequately addresses
all applicable environmental issues,
the ER will normally serve as RUS’
EA. However, RUS reserves the right to
prepare its own EA from the informa-
tion provided in the ER. RUS will take
responsibility for the scope and con-
tent of an EA.

§ 1794.42 Notice of availability.
Prior to RUS making a finding in ac-

cordance with § 1794.43 and upon RUS
authorization and guidance, the appli-
cant shall have a notice published
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which announces the availability of the
EA and solicits public comments on
the EA.

§ 1794.43 Agency finding.

(a) General. If RUS finds, based on an
EA that the proposed action will not
have a significant effect on the quality
of the human environment, RUS will
prepare a FONSI. Upon authorization
of RUS, the applicant shall have a no-
tice published which informs the public
of the RUS finding and the availability
of the EA and FONSI. The notice shall
be prepared and published in accord-
ance with RUS guidance.

(b) Electric and telecommunications
programs. RUS shall have a notice pub-
lished in the FEDERAL REGISTER that
announces the availability of the EA
and FONSI.

§ 1794.44 Timing of agency action.

RUS may take its final action on
proposed actions requiring an EA
(§ 1794.23) at any time after publication
of the RUS and applicant notices that
a FONSI has been made and any re-
quired review period has expired. When
substantive comments are received on
the EA, RUS may provide an additional
period (15 days) for public review fol-
lowing the publication of its FONSI de-
termination. Final action shall not be
taken until this review period has ex-
pired.

§§ 1794.45–1794.49 [Reserved]

Subpart F—Procedure for Environ-
mental Assessments With
Scoping

§ 1794.50 Normal sequence.

For proposed actions covered by
§ 1794.24 and other actions determined
by the Administrator to require an EA
with Scoping, RUS and the applicant
will follow the same procedures for
scoping and the requirements for no-
tices and documents as for proposed ac-
tions normally requiring an EIS
through the point at which the Envi-
ronmental Analysis (EVAL) is sub-
mitted (see § 1794.54). After the EVAL
has been submitted, RUS will make a
judgment to utilize the EVAL as its EA
and issue a FONSI or prepare an EIS.

§ 1794.51 Preparation for scoping.
(a) As soon as practicable after RUS

and the applicant have developed a
schedule for the environmental review
process, RUS shall have its notice of
intent to prepare an EA or EIS
(§ 1794.13) published in the FEDERAL
REGISTER (see 40 CFR 1508.22). The ap-
plicant shall have published, in a time-
ly manner, a notice similar to RUS’ no-
tice.

(b) As part of the early planning, the
applicant should consult with appro-
priate Federal, state, and local agen-
cies to inform them of the proposed ac-
tion, identify permits and approvals
which must be obtained, and adminis-
trative procedures which must be fol-
lowed.

(c) Before formal scoping is initiated,
RUS will require the applicant to sub-
mit an Alternative Evaluation Study
and either a Siting Study (generation)
or a Macro-Corridor Study (trans-
mission lines).

(d) The applicant is encouraged to
hold public information meetings in
the general location of the proposed ac-
tion and any reasonable alternatives
when such applicant meetings will
make the scoping process more mean-
ingful. A written summary of the com-
ments made at such meetings must be
submitted to RUS as soon as prac-
ticable after the meetings.

§ 1794.52 Scoping meetings.
(a) Both RUS and the applicant shall

have a notice published which an-
nounces a public scoping meeting is to
be conducted, either in conjunction
with the notice of intent or as a sepa-
rate notice.

(b) The RUS notice shall be published
in the FEDERAL REGISTER at least 14
days prior to the meeting(s). The appli-
cant’s notice shall be published in a
newspaper at least 10 days prior to the
meeting(s). Other forms of media may
also be used by the applicant to notice
the meetings.

(c) Where an environmental docu-
ment is the subject of the hearing or
meeting, that document will be made
available to the public at least 10 days
in advance of the meeting.

(d) The scoping meeting(s) will be
held in the area of the proposed action
at such place(s) as RUS determines will
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best afford an opportunity for public
involvement. Any person or representa-
tive of an organization, or government
body desiring to make a statement at
the meeting may make such statement
in writing or orally. The format of the
meeting may be one of two styles. It
can either be of the traditional style
which features formal presentations
followed by a comment period, or the
open house style in which attendees
are able to individually obtain infor-
mation on topics or issues of interest
within an established time period. A
transcript will be made of the scoping
meeting.

(e) As soon as practicable after the
scoping meeting(s), RUS, as lead agen-
cy, shall determine the significant
issues to be analyzed in depth and iden-
tify and eliminate from detailed study
the issues which are not significant or
which have been covered by prior envi-
ronmental review. RUS will develop a
proposed scope for further environ-
mental study and review. RUS shall
send a copy of this proposed scope to
cooperating agencies and the appli-
cant, and allow recipients 30 days to
comment on the scope’s adequacy and
emphasis. After expiration of the 30-
day period, RUS shall provide written
guidance to the applicant concerning
the scope of environmental study to be
performed and information to be gath-
ered.

§ 1794.53 Environmental analysis.
(a) After scoping procedures have

been completed, RUS shall require the
applicant to develop and submit an
EVAL. The EVAL shall be prepared
under the supervision and guidance of
RUS staff and RUS shall evaluate and
be responsible for the accuracy of all
information contained therein.

(b) The EVAL will normally serve as
the RUS EA. The EVAL can also serve
as the basis for an EIS, and under such
circumstances will be made an appen-
dix to the EIS. After RUS has reviewed
and found the EVAL to be satisfactory,
the applicant shall provide RUS with a
sufficient number of copies of the
EVAL to satisfy the RUS distribution
plan.

(c) The EVAL shall include a sum-
mary of the construction and operation
monitoring and mitigation measures

for the proposed action. These meas-
ures may be revised as appropriate in
response to comments and other infor-
mation. and shall be incorporated by
summary or reference into the FONSI
or ROD.

§ 1794.54 Agency determination.
Following the scoping process and

the development of a satisfactory EA,
RUS shall determine whether the pro-
posed action is a major Federal action
significantly affecting the quality of
the human environment. If RUS deter-
mines the action is significant, RUS
will continue with the procedures in
subpart G of this part. If RUS deter-
mines the action is not significant,
RUS will proceed in accordance with
§§ 1794.42 through 1794.44.

§§ 1794.55–1794.59 [Reserved]

Subpart G—Procedure for
Environmental Impact Statements

§ 1794.60 Normal sequence.
For proposed actions requiring an

EIS (see § 1794.25), the NEPA process
shall proceed in the same manner as
for proposed actions requiring an EA
with scoping through the point at
which the scoping process is completed
(see § 1794.52).

§ 1794.61 Environmental impact state-
ment.

(a) General. An EIS shall be prepared
in accordance with 40 CFR part 1502.
Funding, in whole or in part, for an
EIS can be obtained from any lawful
source (e.g., cooperative agreements
developed in accordance with Section
759A, Federal Agricultural Improve-
ment and Reform Act of 1996, Pub. L.
104–127 and 31 U.S.C. 6301). A third-
party consultant selected by RUS and
funded by the applicant (7 CFR part
1789) may prepare the EIS.

(1) After a draft or final EIS has been
prepared, RUS and the applicant shall
concurrently have a notice of avail-
ability for the document published.
The time period allowed for review will
be a minimum of 45 days for a draft
EIS and 30 days for a final EIS. This
period is measured from the date that
the U.S. Environmental Protection
Agency (EPA) publishes a notice in the
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FEDERAL REGISTER in accordance with
40 CFR 1506.10.

(2) In addition to circulation required
by 40 CFR 1502.19, the draft and final
EIS (or summaries thereof, at RUS dis-
cretion) shall be circulated to the ap-
propriate state, regional, and metro-
politan clearinghouses.

(3) Where a final EIS does not require
substantial changes from the draft EIS,
RUS may document required changes
through errata sheets, insertion pages,
and revised sections to be incorporated
into the draft EIS. In such cases, RUS
shall circulate such changes together
with comments on the draft EIS, re-
sponses to comments, and other appro-
priate information as its final EIS.
RUS will not circulate the draft EIS
again, although RUS will provide the
draft EIS if requested within 30 days of
publication of notice of availability of
the final EIS.

(b) Electric program. Where the appli-
cant or its consultant has prepared an
EVAL, RUS will develop its draft and
final EIS from the EVAL. An EVAL
will not be required if a third-party
consultant prepares the draft and final
EIS.

§ 1794.62 Supplemental EIS.
(a) A supplement to a draft or final

EIS shall be prepared, circulated, and
given notice by RUS and the applicant
in the same manner (exclusive of
scoping) as a draft and final EIS (see
§ 1794.61).

(b) Normally RUS and the applicant
will have published notices of intent to
prepare a supplement to a final EIS in
those cases where a ROD has already
been issued.

(c) RUS, at its discretion, may issue
an information supplement to a final
EIS where RUS determines that the
purposes of NEPA are furthered by
doing so even though such supplement
is not required by 40 CFR 1502.9(c)(1).
RUS and the applicant shall concur-
rently have a notice of availability
published. The notice requirements
shall be the same as for a final EIS and
the information supplement shall be
circulated in the same manner as a
final EIS. RUS shall take no final ac-
tion on any proposed modification dis-
cussed in the information supplement
until 30 days after the RUS notice of

availability or the applicant’s notice is
published, whichever occurs later.

§ 1794.63 Record of decision.
(a) Upon completion of the review pe-

riod for a final EIS, RUS will have its
ROD prepared in accordance with 40
CFR 1505.2.

(b) Separate RUS and applicant no-
tices of availability shall be published
concurrently. The notices shall sum-
marize the RUS decision and announce
the availability of the ROD. Copies of
the ROD will be made available upon
request from the point of contact iden-
tified in the notice.

§ 1794.64 Timing of agency action.
(a) RUS may take its final action or

execute commitments on proposed ac-
tions requiring an EIS or Supplemental
EIS at any time after the ROD has
been published.

(b) For budgetary purposes some fi-
nancial assistance may be approved
conditionally with a stipulation that
no funds shall be advanced until a ROD
has been prepared.

§§ 1794.65–1794.69 [Reserved]

Subpart H—Adoption of
Environmental Documents

§ 1794.70 General.
This subpart covers the adoption of

environmental documents prepared by
other Federal agencies. Where appli-
cants participate in proposed actions
for which an EA or EIS has been pre-
pared by or for another Federal agency,
RUS may adopt the existing EA or EIS
in accordance with 40 CFR 1506.3.

§ 1794.71 Adoption of an EA.
RUS may adopt a Federal EA or EIS

or a portion thereof as its EA. RUS
shall make the EA available and assure
that notice is provided in the same
manner as if RUS had prepared the EA.

§ 1794.72 Adoption of an EIS.
(a) Where RUS determines that an

existing Federal EIS requires addi-
tional information to meet the stand-
ards for an adequate statement for
RUS proposed action, RUS may adopt
all or a portion of the EIS as a part of
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its draft EIS. The circulation and no-
tice provisions for a draft and final EIS
(see § 1794.61) apply.

(b) If RUS was not a cooperating
agency but determines that another
Federal agency’s EIS is adequate, RUS
shall adopt that agency’s EIS as its
final EIS. RUS and the applicant shall
have separate notices published advis-
ing of RUS adoption of the EIS and
independent determination of its ade-
quacy.

(c) If the adopted EIS is generally
available and meets RUS standards,
RUS shall have a public notice pub-
lished informing the public of its ac-
tion and availability of the EIS to in-
terested parties upon request. If the
adopted EIS is not generally available,
RUS shall have a public notice pub-
lished informing the public of its ac-
tion and will circulate copies of the
EIS in accordance with 40 CFR 1502.19
and 40 CFR 1506.3.

§ 1794.73 Timing of agency action.

Where RUS has adopted another
agency’s environmental documents,
the timing of the action shall be sub-
ject to the same requirements as if
RUS had prepared the required EA or
EIS.

§ 1794.74 Incorporation of environ-
mental materials.

RUS may incorporate into its envi-
ronmental documents, environmental
documents or portions thereof prepared
by state, or local agencies or other par-
ties for purposes other than compliance
with the requirements of NEPA. RUS
will circulate the incorporated docu-
ments as a part of its EA or draft and
final EIS in the same manner as if pre-
pared by RUS.

§ 1794.75–1794.79 [Reserved]
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